MINUTES OF MEETING OF BOARD OF TRUSTEES

OF

CLAY COMMUNITY SCHOOLS

A Regular Session of the Clay Community Schools Board of Trustees was held at North Clay Middle School, 3 West Knight Drive, Brazil, IN 47834, on Thursday, February 11, 2010.  Tina Heffner, Jennifer Kaelber, Ted Jackson, Brian Atkinson and Forrest Buell were present.  Terry Barr and Dottie King were absent.

I.
Call to Order

Mr. Jackson, President of the Board, called the meeting to order at 7:32 pm and led the Pledge of Allegiance and offered the prayer.

II.
Consent Agenda
A. 
Claims

B. 
Board Meetings

Regular Session Minutes for January 14, 2010
Executive Session Certification for January 14, 2010
C.
Field Trips
1.  Future Farmers of America of both Clay City Jr/Sr High School and Northview High School to Louisville, Kentucky on February 12, 2010.
2.  Business Professionals of America of Northview High School to Anaheim, California on May 4-9, 2010 for national competition, if students qualify.
3.  Clay City Jr/Sr High School softball team to Pleasure Ridge High School in Louisville, Kentucky on May 7 and May 8, 2010.

Mrs. Kaelber moved to approve the Consent Agenda as presented and Mr. Atkinson seconded.  The motion was approved by a 5-0 vote.

III.
Comments from Patrons
None at this meeting

IV.
Old Business
A. School Board Policy Revisions 6541, 6542, 6544 and 6545
These all relate to the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA) and were presented at the previous meeting.  The policies were updated based on recommendations from the Indiana School Boards Association.  Approval is recommended for the second reading.
Mrs. Heffner moved to approve the recommendation.  Mrs. Kaelber seconded, and the motion was approved by a 5-0 vote.
B. Fiber Optic Bids
Dr. Schroeder explained that this is under “Old Business” because bids had been requested before at the last board meeting.  The bids came in too high and the board was asked to reject them, which it did.  The bids were legally advertised again and were opened on February 3.  Two companies bid:  Norlight Telecommunications and AXIA Technology Partners.

It is recommended that the bid of AXIA Technology Partners be accepted.  The initial build cost is $436,337.45 and there would be an annual maintenance cost of $27,158.46 for a five-year total cost before E-Rate of $572,129.75.  Mr. Fowler stated that the corporation got a spectacular bid on this.  After working through the nuances to sign the contract, the company came down on the annual ongoing cost from approximately $27,000 to approximately $13,000.  A couple of pieces were not included for equipment, so the approximate $436,000 amount will go up to approximately $440,000 in the final contract.  Determining how much needs to come out of the Capital Projects Fund (CPF) to pay for this project will be dependent upon what E-Rate percentages come in this year, which is dependent upon what free and reduced lunch rates are at Jackson Township and Clay City Elementary.  Mr. Fowler’s guess is that it will be somewhere between $19,000 and $41,000.  In his opinion, the benefit of being connected with Clay City and Jackson Township by fiber far exceeds the CPF cost.  It will also result in savings compared to the current T1 lines that are being used, which will allow the CPF expenditure amount to be made up in three to five years.  JDH will be the subcontractor who will actually be building the fiber line, should this be approved by E-Rate, and they come highly recommended.  Mr. Jackson asked if the maintenance fee included existing fiber optic lines.  Mr. Fowler replied that it did not; this is just for the 21 miles of new lines.

Mr. Atkinson moved to approve the recommendation.  Dr. Buell seconded.

Mrs. Heffner asked to clarify that the monthly savings would essentially pay for the cost to the corporation.  Mr. Fowler replied that it would, as well as increase the capacity from 3 megabytes to 10 gigabytes.  Dr. Schroeder reminded the board that if the E-Rate did not come through the corporation will not go through with this proposal.  Mr. Fowler added that the contract is contingent upon board approval tonight and E-Rate funding in the fall.

The motion was approved by a 5-0 vote. 

V.
Superintendent’s Report
Dr. Schroeder noted the following:
·   Four days of school have been missed so far.  To make those up, May 7, which was built in to the school calendar as a snow day, will be used, as well as May 26, 27, and 28.  The last student day will now be Friday, May 28.  The last teacher day will be Tuesday, June 1 because of Memorial Day on May 31.  Any additional missed days will be added to the end of the school year because there will be no waiver from the State of Indiana this year.  At this time, graduations are still set for Friday, May 28, at Northview, Saturday, May 29, for Cumberland Academy, and Sunday, May 30, for Clay City.  If more days are missed, a decision will have to be made as to when to have the graduation ceremonies.
· Congratulations were extended to students participating in Solo and Ensemble competition from Northview who have advanced to State competition.  They include Haven Eder, Samantha Gibbons, Gwendolyn Snow, Jessica Tallman, Maggie Blystone, and Molly Williams.

· A $50,000 grant was received from Clay County Family Literacy.  Dr. Schroeder noted that this is important because when he first came to Clay Community Schools, it was feared that the CAPE Grant would only last another year.  The CAPE Grant pays for the alternative school at Cumberland Academy as well as the pre-school at LEAAP.  This is the third or fourth year in a row that the corporation has received this grant.  Dr. Schroeder thanked Mary Yelton and all of those individuals involved in that endeavor.
· Nationally, it is being recommended that school corporations spend about 65% of all funds geared towards instruction.  At Clay Community Schools, the percentage is 62.5% and for Indiana it is 60.6% as a ratio of student instructional expenses to other expenses.  In 1998, Clay Community Schools was at 52% and Indiana was at 62.8%.  From 2006 to 2009 the corporation moved from 60.8% to 62.5% when looking at all funds.  Some debt has been retired, and that definitely has entered into it, but as far as the percentage of all of the total budgets moving towards instruction, that is increasing.
· Dr. Schroeder responded to Dr. Buell’s claim at the previous board meeting that Dr. Schroeder had paid for yellow petitions out of his personal banking and to Dr. Buell’s question as to what Dr. Schroeder got out of that.  He shared that a letter from the court house had been included in the board packet stating that no employee had anything to do with the petitions and that there was no charge to the school corporation or any other individuals within the school corporation.  Dr. Schroeder wanted to clarify that because it was published in The Brazil Times and also The Clay City News.  He believes it would be no more than fair to also print that he did not pay for any of the yellow petitions, nor did he pay for any of the yellow signs.
VI. New Business
A. Academic Booster Club at CCJSH
Dr. Schroeder commented that an academic booster club had recently been established at Northview High School.  The school board is being asked to approve establishing an academic booster club at Clay City Jr/Sr High School.
Mr. Atkinson moved to approve establishing an academic booster club at Clay City Jr/Sr High School.  Mrs. Kaelber seconded, and the motion was approved by a 5-0 vote.

B. Brazil Public Library Board of Trustees
It is recommended that Kristen Beasley be appointed to fill a vacancy on the Brazil Public Library Board of Trustees.  The appointment would run through July 31, 2010.
Mr. Jackson moved to approve the appointment of Kristen Beasley.  Dr. Buell seconded, and the motion was approved by a 5-0 vote.
C. Weight Training Club
There has been a request to establish a weight training club at Northview to be done with volunteers.  Dr. Schroeder recommends approval.
Mr. Atkinson asked if the Classroom Teachers Association was not in favor of this proposal since it had been stated that the establishment of the club would need to go through discussions.  Dr. Schroeder clarified that he received the request right before the packet went out and he will need to take it back to the association in order to receive their meaningful input and discussion.  Dr. Buell asked how the club would function.  Dr. Schroeder stated that it is to be determined and it would be discussed with the Classroom Teachers Association.  Broc Leslie and Mike Gugino are the teachers that will be working with this.

Mr. Atkinson moved to approve establishing a weight training club at Northview.  Mrs. Heffner seconded, and the motion was approved by a 5-0 vote.
D. Outstanding Check Report
It is required that each year this report be brought to the school board for individuals who don’t cash their checks that are more than two years old.  There are two checks listed in the board packet and it is recommended that they be cancelled.
Mr. Atkinson moved to approve canceling the checks.  Mrs. Heffner seconded, and the motion was approved by a 5-0 vote.

E. Resolution for Interest Deposits
Dr. Schroeder pointed out that Items E., F., G., H., and I. are done every year.  Approval of each item is recommended.
Mrs. Heffner read the Resolution for Interest Deposits into the minutes.  Mr. Atkinson moved to approve the resolution.  Mrs. Kaelber seconded, and the motion was approved by a 5-0 vote.
F. Resolution to Transfer Appropriations
Mrs. Heffner read the Resolution to Transfer Appropriations into the minutes.  Dr. Buell moved to approve the resolution.  Mr. Atkinson seconded, and the motion was approved by a 5-0 vote.
G. 2010 Transfer of Funds Certificate
Mrs. Heffner read the 2010 Transfer of Funds Certificate into the minutes.  Mr. Jackson moved to approve the transfer of funds certificate.  Mrs. Heffner seconded, and the motion was approved by a 5-0 vote.
H. Resolution to Prepay Claims
Mrs. Heffner read the Resolution to Prepay Claims into the minutes.  Mr. Atkinson moved to approve the resolution.  Dr. Buell seconded, and the motion was approved by a 5-0 vote.

I.  Resolution to Transfer from One Fund to Another

Mrs. Heffner read the Resolution to Transfer from One Fund to Another into the minutes.  Mr. Jackson moved to approve the resolution.  Mrs. Heffner seconded, and the motion was approved by a 5-0 vote.
J. Financial Report

Mr. Mike Fowler presented information in Power Point format.  Highlights include:
· Cash Balances:  General Fund is $4,849,347, up $847,703 from the 2008-2009 school year.  Capital Projects Fund is $2,869,262, up $612,282 from the 2008-2009 school year.  Transportation Fund is $984,256, up $159,002 from the 2008-2009 school year.  School Lunch Fund is $403,821, down $3,546 from the 2008-2009 school year.  Mr. Fowler commented that this is a lot of good news.  He stated that the economy is in a downturn and the corporation is prepared for that downturn because cash balances are going up and revenues have exceeded expenditures.  Mr. Fowler referred to a Rainy Day Fund tracking sheet that he has created, which will track funds that are transferred into the Rainy Day Fund and the years during which it is planned for the funds to be spent.  Currently, $2.6 million has been put aside for teacher severance, $972,500 for the bus garage, and $550,000 from special education that is unallocated.  In 2009 the corporation spent $203,329 from the Rainy Day Fund on teacher severance.  There was nothing spent from the Rainy Day Fund other than for employees who are no longer full-time employees for Clay Community Schools.
· State Funding Cuts:  In 2009 the Basic Grant Revenue and Pre-School Special Ed totaled $27,775,339.  For 2010 the projected Basic Grant Revenue, including the Pre-School Special Ed funding, but minus the projected cut by the governor, totals $26,456,960.  The projected total 2009-2010 revenue loss is approximately $1,318,380 with final special education numbers not known for sure.  Sources and strategies to recover revenue loss include:  2009 General Fund Structural Surplus:  $874,703; Retirement of KFC Coordinator:  $67,548; Projected Severance Cost Reductions:  $115,778; 2010 Teacher Retirements:  $187,888; elimination of Bank FDIC Charges:  $15,927; and one-time expenditures: $74,254.  This is a total of $1,336,098, which is $17,719 over revenue loss already identified.  Mr. Fowler is not recommending any layoffs; the corporation is financially stable moving forward.  His concerns are what is going to happen with the economy and what’s going to happen with health insurance. 
· Food Service and Transportation Costs:  Mr. Fowler presented a chart showing the trend in fuel costs from 2002-2009 with a peak of $401,420 in 2008 which dropped to $244,486 in 2009.  He pointed out that the variations were the result of fluctuations in commodity prices.  Regarding food costs, Mr. Fowler stated that lunch prices for full-paying students had increased primarily due to increases in food costs.  He added that although actual food costs had risen 25.34% between 2006 and 2009, the cost of a lunch for students had risen only 17.65%.  This means that food costs have been absorbed in other areas and the cost has not been entirely passed on to the students.
· Expenditures:  In 2009, $843,732 more was spent than in 2008; expenditures for salaries went up by 0.76% ($143,072); expenditures for fringe benefits went up by 3.75% ($252,724) with a 9.33% increase in health insurance; 93.94% was spent on salaries and benefits, which was down slightly from last year; and, revenues were up $804,140 compared to 2008.
· Health Insurance:  2009 was better than the past.  Anthem has now built up a reserve; however, the problem has still not been fixed.  General Fund spending for health/dental insurance totals nearly $3,360,000, which is 13.39% of expenditures in the General Fund.  Mr. Fowler suggested that if the corporation is looking for savings, this offers the biggest opportunity.  He added that draconian cuts may not produce expected savings and may, in fact, enhance adverse behavior.  He commented that savings will come from strategic changes in plan design and culture.
In summary, the corporation is better off than a lot of corporations around the state.  There are cash balances, which will allow time to make informed, thoughtful, and rational decisions.  The corporation is continuing to move forward by providing new curriculum measures and programs, new special education programs, new technology, new educational equipment, and renovated buildings.  No employee cuts are being recommended at this time.
K. Indiana Prevention Resource Center 2010 Alcohol, Tobacco, and Other Drug Use Survey

Dr. Schroeder explained that the results of this survey come in handy when applying for grants because they want those statistics.  It is anonymous for each person that participates.  It is given every three years.
Mrs. Heffner made the motion to go ahead with the survey.  Mr. Atkinson seconded, and the motion was approved by a 5-0 vote.
L. Creating Positive Relationships (CPR) Program at High School

Mrs. Knust explained that the CPR program could be used with grades 6 through high school.  It is paid for with the Project Respect grant and the Creating Positive Relationships grant.  Mrs. Knust observed that while grants are wonderful, the negative side is that after a program is started the funding can change or go away, which is what has happened with these grants.  Other funding has been sought.  The Wabash Valley Community Foundation has given $10,000 for this program and at this point it is the major funding for that program.  Efforts have been made to keep the programs the same at Clay City, North Clay and Northview.  Cuts have been made in the 6th grade and 10th grade CPR programs.  The Creating Positive Relationships (CPR) and Peers Educating Peers (PEP) program are still being provided to 7th and 8th grade students three days a week.  Also, the Peers Clubs at both Clay City and Northview are continuing, and the Reality Works baby simulators are still being used in grade 8 and in family and consumer science classes.  To return to full programming would require at least $20,000 in additional funding.
Under discussion, Mrs. Heffner asked if positive results were seen.  Mrs. Knust replied that she had received positive comments from parents and that Kandace Brown did an excellent job.  Mrs. Heffner then asked about the possibility of using the program for 7th and 9th grades.  Mrs. Knust’s response was that the program tried to reach the students at a younger, more impressionable age.  In relation to Mrs. Heffner’s query as to whether the program could be integrated into the curriculum, Mrs. Knust stated that the program is really more of an enrichment program and provide additional material.
M. Bus Garage Information and Discussion
Dr. Schroeder stated that INSafe, a division of the Indiana Department of Labor, had been contacted and they are scheduled to look at the Quonset hut on February 16 at 9 a.m.  Since the last meeting, six different sites have been reviewed.  They include:

· Williams property—at one point Mr. Williams wanted to sell, but the property did not appraise out for the amount that he wanted.  He came back with a lease rental proposal.  There are specific guidelines that would have to be met for a lease.

· Former nursing home on Hendrix Street—the property cost was $500,000.  There are 2 acres in the back for a bus garage, which is not much more than what the corporation has now.  There is only one driveway to the west and it is too narrow for the buses, so part of the building would have to be torn down.  The front part needs a new roof.  It would have to have substantial renovations to accommodate central office needs.  A concern is the utility costs of $85,000 per year.  Also, there are different kinds of heating in the building.
· Wolfe property on Tower Road—this property had been looked at before, but the asking price was over $1 million.  It’s a ten-acre site with fencing all around and a lot of buildings, a lot more than are needed.  Some of the outbuildings need work.  The bigger building that could house a bus garage is workable, but a big part of that building would need to be shut off.  Utility costs could not be obtained due to the company’s reluctance to provide those figures.  There are leaks in the roof and many repairs would need to be made.  The cost is down to $725,000.  There would be room to build a central office on the site, but the current office arrangement is too small to house central office.  There will be an auction of this property in February.

· O’Leary property on State Road 340—the property could be purchased or leased.  There are 3.5 acres available for $250,000.  There is also some land behind the modular, although it is not the best land for the corporation’s purposes.  The two parcels together would bring total acreage to 6.7 acres.  All of the property could be bought for $350,000.  There would be enough property for a bus garage and a central office, but there is a lot of property that is unusable in its current state.
· Gasway property at US Hwy 40 and Waterworks Road—the asking price for this 25-acre property is $800,000.  There is plenty of room for a bus garage and central office, but it is the most expensive of the options.

· Grey property at US Hwy 40 and Turner Road—this property contains between 3.5-4.5 acres and has a small building in the middle of the property.  The small building would have to be removed.  The owner would accept the average of two appraisals as the purchase price.  A concern is the fact that there is no turning lane off of Hwy 40 which results in poor ingress/egress options for buses.  It does not have city water or sewer.
Dr. Schroeder stated that he is not asking the board to make any decisions tonight.  He would like for board members to study the information and bring back to the next board meeting any options that the board members think have possibilities.  $972,000 has been set aside in the Rainy Day Fund for the bus garage, and Dr. Schroeder suggested keeping any option to under that amount.  If it is more, a project could be done in stages and the Capital Projects Fund could be used in the future to help out.
Under discussion, Mrs. Heffner asked if the lease option on the Williams property would include 60 months of lease payments as well as a payout of the full appraised value to be paid at the end of the lease term, which Dr. Schroeder verified.  He added that, to get the property to where they want it, quite a bit of cost would be added to the $379,500 purchase price.
Regarding the former nursing home property, Mrs. Kaelber asked if it was actively leaking.  Dr. Schroeder stated that there were quite a few buckets in the building and Mr. Reberger also noted that the sprinkler system had ruptured.  Mr. Jackson asked for clarification of the size of the lot at the nursing home location.  Dr. Schroeder clarified that there are 2 acres at the back of the property that could be used for the bus garage.  The remainder of the 4 ½ acres is where the existing building, parking lot, and driveway are located.

Mrs. Heffner asked about utility costs at the Williams property in comparison to heating costs at the Quonset hut.  Mr. Reberger stated that the heating costs at the Quonset hut are virtually non-existent because used oil from the buses is used to heat it.  Mrs. Heffner asked to verify that this system could be moved to the Williams property and Mr. Reberger verified that it could.
Regarding the Wolf property, Mrs. Kaelber noted that the road going to that property is in horrible condition.

Mr. Jackson believes that the fourth option might have some promise.  Dr. Schroeder interjected that the owner does not want to trade properties.  Mr. Atkinson is also intrigued by this property.  However, if INSafe would say that the transportation department needs to get out of the current building, the move would have to be to wherever the department could be moved the quickest.  Dr. Schroeder added that Mr. Misner had told him that the transportation department could use the auto body shop area in a dire emergency until the lease rental process could be completed.  Also, another property has been looked at that could be used on a temporary basis.
As for the fifth option, Mr. Atkinson observed that the corporation would not have to worry about acreage, with 25 acres at this location.  Dr. Schroeder added that this option would be his first choice if not for the cost.

The board members suggested putting together cost estimates on the Williams, O’Leary, and Grey properties.
N. Retirement Waiver

Delilla Brown has put in for retirement at the end of January rather than at the end of this school year as was planned.  The individual will maintain eligibility for retirement benefits.
Mr. Atkinson moved to approve the retirement waiver.  Mrs. Heffner seconded, and the motion was approved by a 5-0 vote.
O. Discussion of Dr. Buell’s Letters and Data Request
Dr. Schroeder alluded to the information in the board packet and asked for any comments or questions regarding Dr. Buell’s letters that addressed graduation rates, dropout rates, and questions about the building project.  To answer one of Dr. Buell’s questions, Dr. Schroeder noted that there was only one transfer by a student that resided in this corporation and transferred to a school in another county.
Under discussion, Forrest Buell asked how many board members heard Dr. Schroeder address this agenda item out of order.  He stated that he had heard Dr. Schroeder talking about this item when the meeting was first opened and he wondered if the other board members heard what he stated, in particular, that he didn’t pay for the yellow petitions and never had paid anything.  Dr. Schroeder stated that it was part of the superintendent’s report.  Dr. Buell then asked how many of the board members heard him and soaked in, or understood, what he said, to which Mr. Jackson replied that the information was in the board packet also.  In response to Mrs. Kaelber’s question as to exactly what he wanted to know, Dr. Buell stated that he wanted to know if the board members heard what Dr. Schroeder said about him when he mentioned that.  Mrs. Kaelber replied that she didn’t hear him say anything about Dr. Buell:  He addressed the petitions.  Dr. Buell then rephrased his question, asking how many board members heard Dr. Schroeder and understood his statement that he didn’t make any payments to the yellow petitions, and how many believed that.  Mr. Atkinson stated that he believed Dr. Schroeder, and Mr. Atkinson’s comment was followed by Mr. Jackson’s assertion that he didn’t have any reason not to believe Dr. Schroeder.  Also, Dr. Schroeder noted that it’s stated by the court house in a letter that he didn’t pay for the petitions.
Dr. Buell next stated that he’d like to rebut that and he provided a written statement which, as he sees it, makes him think that what Dr. Schroeder said wasn’t true.  Dr. Buell suggested that board members that had been at all the meetings that he had been should remember what he is about to say.  His letter:  “In October 2008, at a meeting of School Board Members Dr. Schroeder distributed a list of his accomplishments.  One of these items was a statement that he had paid from his personal bank account toward closing the costs of the yellow petitions.”

At this point, Dr. Schroeder interjected that he did not.

Dr. Buell continued:  “He stated that there was no other source for these funds, that it was urgent in order to salvage the yellow petition signatures.  This payment had to be done without knowledge of Board Members.  I consider this as an unusual incident and after a few days requested an Emergency Executive Session to discuss this action.  Our Board President declined to do this.  I had some unanswered questions.  Was this type of payment legal?  Couldn’t anyone place funds in Dr. Schroeder’s bank account without Public or Board knowledge?  Dr. Schroeder failed to explain the situation any further.  I mentioned this later at a meeting of Board Members.  One Board Member voiced an opinion that it was gracious of Dr. Schroeder to make this payment.  At the January 14, 2010, Board Meeting Dr. Schroeder stated that ‘he was not the only one that contributed to the funding of the Building Project.  Donations were asked from business people and some other school people gave money for the project.’  Our School Board was not aware of this.  There is still a question about Dr. Schroeder’s payment related to the yellow petitions.  As one Board Member who is responsible for our School Corporation’s financial welfare, I would request that Dr. Schroeder release the amount of funds that were donated for this project, the names of all donors, and for what project or projects this money was spent!  I consider this to be a bad approach to financing school projects and could be a step towards illegal actions.  I also believe that our School Board needs to investigate this for the welfare of our public.”

Dr. Buell continued by noting that the minutes from the last board meeting show that Dr. Schroeder stated that he was not the only one that contributed to the funding of the building project.  Dr. Buell’s question:  How does the board know what is going on?
Mr. Jackson offered to look at the October 08 meeting minutes and see if there’s something in there to that account, but he did not know if Dr. Schroeder said any of that.
Dr. Schroeder’s response:  You’re wrong, you’re flat-out wrong.  And here is why I’m going to say it.  I gave you guys a letter in an e-mail from the clerk of Clay Circuit/Superior Court.  When Dr. Buell said that I paid for yellow petitions, you did not tell the truth last week.  There was no charge.  In a letter dated January 22, 2010, from Victoria Wheeler, Clerk, Clay Circuit/Superior Court, the language states “This letter is in response to your visit to our office clarifying that in 2008 when the school petition/remonstrance process took place there was no charge to the school corporation or to any individuals within the corporation.  Clay County Election Office, which is part of the Clay County Clerk’s Office, conducted the petition/remonstrance process at no charge to either group.”  You’re mistaken on many items.  You’ve charged me with a lot of issues that are untrue, and I’m getting tired of it.  I did not contribute a single dime to the yellow petitions.  I did not contribute a single dime to the yellow signs.  My contributions were to five meetings that we had at a church to pay for costs of copying and markers and paper for that meeting.  And the board was aware that those meetings were being held.  It was before you came on the board, so you have no knowledge of it.  So the fact that you’re saying the board had no knowledge, that is completely false because there were board members there.  And I already reported all that information to you and the board.  I think that you have a problem sometimes remembering what’s been said.  I think you have a problem sometimes of distorting what’s been said.
Dr. Buell asserted that there are times when Dr. Schroeder doesn’t tell the truth, to which Dr. Schroeder replied:  “Well, I think I tell the truth and I don’t try to distort it as you do, sir.”

Dr. Buell then asked how Dr. Schroeder could defend a statement made January 14, 2010, at a school board meeting during which Dr. Schroeder stated that he was not the only one that contributed to the funding of the building project.  Dr. Schroeder’s response:  “That’s true.  I’ll stand by that statement.  I wasn’t the only one that contributed.”  Dr. Buell then suggested that Dr. Schroeder had commented that in 2008 he paid something out of his personal banking account in order to get the yellow petitions going.  Dr. Schroeder strongly denied this accusation by stating that never once did he say to the board that he paid for any petitions.
Dr. Buell next asked about a list of Dr. Schroeder’s accomplishments that had been passed out.  He stated that he would like to see the list.  He continued by stating that he didn’t know whether Dr. Schroeder paid for the yellow petition or what, but he believes it had something to do with the yellow petition because he claims that Dr. Schroeder said it had to be done or the signatures would be invalid.  Dr. Schroeder’s response to this allegation:  “You said last week that I paid for the yellow petition and this letter from the court house says I didn’t.”  Dr. Buell retorted that he has no way of knowing because he asked for an executive session about two days after that meeting and it was denied.  He stated that the board was never told.  Dr. Buell stated that he had assumed that it had something to do with the yellow petitions.
Dr. Buell read his open letter to the school board and public: “I think everyone is to put these dropout student statistics in perspective.  This is a start by identifying our dropout problem first, then addressing the cause or causes to solve the problem within the individual schools.  Include public, parents, teaching staff, principals, and school board members in selecting and applying a solution.  Challenge those students to their fullest capabilities in our classrooms.  The results will be gratifying and will strengthen our schools.  We will improve academically weak students who don’t drop out.  This approach should have been presented in our elementary school renovations.  The money spent for our bond issue could be applied to educational school improvements in the renovation process.  It is not too late to change direction.  The money spent for our bond issue could be applied to needed educational programs.  One elementary school renovation at a time would release millions of dollars to apply to and to improve education throughout K-12 grade levels.  I’m not against our seven elementary buildings being renovated, but I am against spending money up front and not addressing the dropout rate and trying to remedy our deficiencies in our educational program.  Isn’t this what our public and what our students need?  Yes?  Well, then, let’s go for it.  Our students are waiting, are dropping out, and are losing out on their education.  Come in mass to our board meetings and demand.  Let our school board members know what you want.  The public has been completely eliminated from that renovation.  If you study the 1028 hearing and if you study the yellow petitions, there is well over 90% of the people involved supporting that who were not public; they were employed by the association or whatever department.  But neither one of them is representative of the public.  I was there at both of them and there were about three regular public members and the others were associated with the schools.  Neither one of those was representative of the general public is my statement, or my thinking.  And I think you’ll find that true.  And so now we’re starting to find out that money is not as plentiful as it was and now we apparently have some obligations, bond issues, too much of that money with this situation leaves our corporation.  It doesn’t end up in our classrooms.”

Dr. Buell acknowledged that somebody did a lot of work on the dropout information and he appreciates that very much.  He believes that is very helpful in getting something off the ground, about getting something going to keep our students in school.  He still would like to know the process followed when a student wants to drop out, down to the fine tooth comb.
Dr. Schroeder offered the following information in response to Dr. Buell’s question.  If a student is eighteen years old, he/she can drop out on their own.  If the student is sixteen or seventeen, he/she has to have a conference with the principal and the parent before they drop out.  If they attain any credits, they don’t ever lose those.  So, if they want to move to Cumberland Academy, they have accrued those credits.  If they want to move to another school corporation, they can take those credits with them.  Mr. Jackson pointed out that during that process of dropping out, the guidance counselors are involved and the parents are involved.  Sometimes even other agencies are involved, such as caseworkers.
Dr. Buell then asked if drop out students had any way of coming back in.  Dr. Schroeder replied that if they want to come back in school after they have left, they are allowed to do so and the schools will work with them to get a shortened schedule or go to Cumberland Academy.  A lot of students that do not have very many credits may choose to work on their GED because it would take them a good deal of time to continue their education.  There have been instances where people in their twenties have been allowed to come back and take classes. If enough credits are amassed and appropriate assessments are passed, they earn a diploma.
VII. Personnel
A.
Leaves of Absence


1. Certified


a. Medical Leave (FMLA)

NHS

Beth Moody


b. Medical Leave (FMLA)

ME

Karen Cooper

2. Non-Certified


a. Medical Leave


TRANS
Karen Parkey



b. Medical Leave


ESE

Lisa Alsip

B.
Retirements

1. Certified


a. Teacher (waiver for medical)
NCMS

Delilla Brown



2. Non-Certified



None

3. Place on Retirement Index

None

C.
Resignations

1. Certified




None


2. Non-Certified



None

3. ECA Resignations

a. Girls Athletic Director

NCMS

Charley Jackson

b. Track Asst – Girls

CCHS

Elissa Downey

D.
Transfers


1. Certified




None


2. Non-Certified



None


E.
Employment

1. Certified




None



2. Non-Certified





a. Food Services (5 hours)

NHS

Melissa McCullough


b. Food Services (6 hours)

ME

Mandy Hill


c. Food Services (4 hours)

NHS

Carrie Garrison


d. Instructional Asst


SE

Susan Bailey

3. Extra-Curricular Certified


a. Girls AD – Middle School
NCMS

Jan Gambill



b. Baseball – B-team

NHS

Craig Trout



c. Baseball – Head


CCHS

Vance Edmondson



d. Track – Girls Head

CCHS

Elissa Downey



e. Track – Jr. High Girls

CCHS

Ryan Swearingen



f.  Track Asst – Jr High

CCHS

Chandra Burns

4. Extra-Curricular Non-Certified
None

5. Extra-Curricular Lay Coach/Lay Sponsor


a. Track Asst – Girls

NHS

Ashley Davis


b. Tennis Asst - Girls

NHS

Laura McCrea


c. Winter Guard


CCHS

Kayla Vinzant


d. Softball – Head


CCHS

Roger Rhodes


e. Softball – Asst (50%)

CCHS

Loni Rhodes


f.  Softball – Asst (50%)

CCHS

Jason Sinders


g. Baseball – B-team

CCHS

Blane Crabb



h. Track – Asst Girls

CCHS

Andrew Dwyer


6. Extra-Curricular Volunteers


a. Softball



NHS

Kayla Raderstorf


b. Softball



NHS

Bradi Oberholtzer


c. Band



NHS

Brian Blume



d. Band



NHS

Trevor Hanson


e. Band



NHS

Timothy Keller



f.  Winter Guard


NHS

Katie Townsend



g. Winter Guard


NHS

Michael Townsend



h. Winter Guard


NHS

Whitney Stone



i.  Baseball



NHS

T. J. King



j.  Cheerleading


NHS

Laura Lucas



k. Cadet Corp


NCMS

Kelli Cutler



l.  Cadet Corp


NCMS

Michelle Brown



m. Cadet Corp


NCMS

Daniel Bertram



n. After School


NCMS

Lisa Metz



o. After School


NCMS

Brittany Walden



p. After School


NCMS

Chris Lee



q. Winter Guard


CCHS

Jeffrey Cash



r. Basketball



NCMS

Kayla Raderstorf

F.
Changes

1. Certified




None

2. Non-Certified



None

3. Extra-Curricular Certified

None
G.
Termination




1. Certified




None

2. Non-Certified
H.
Information Only



None
I.
Classroom Volunteers
North Clay Middle School


LEAAP Center
Laura Smeltzer



Vicki New
Mr. Jackson moved to approve the personnel items.  Mr. Atkinson seconded, and the motion was approved by a 5-0 vote.
VIII. Board Member Comments

Mrs. Heffner stated that she appreciated all the hard work that’s been put in to the board packet this month with a lot of good information.  She appreciates the time that principals have put in striving to help those members of the community that want to get a good education. 
IX. Future Agenda Items
Dr. Buell is hoping Dr. Schroeder will prove him wrong.
Mr. Atkinson has heard good things about the work that Ms. Tucker is doing with the curriculum and he would like to have a presentation by Ms. Tucker.
X. Adjournment
Mrs. Kaelber made a motion to adjourn.  Dr. Buell seconded.  With a 5-0 vote, the meeting was adjourned at 9:35 pm.    
The meeting was audio and video recorded and copies may be requested by contacting the Central Administration Office.

